COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL JUNE 2017 

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 

St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street on 

Monday 12 June 2017 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIRMAN)

CLLR S DYER (DEPUTY CHAIRMAN)
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR B SMITH

CLLR M HAIG

CLLR S ARNOTT

CLLR J BLACKETT

CLLR K SMITH


IN ATTENDANCE:
Mrs T Sampson (Clerk)

· Apologies for absence
Councillor Sweetland, Steve Gray, Cllr G Gabbitas       

· Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the AGM Monday 15 May 2017. 
Comment from Cllr Booth in relation to the Sports Club being unable to insure the toilets rather than 
finding it unfeasible as stated in the minutes of 15 May. Minutes accepted by Cllr K Smith and 
seconded by Cllr Dyer.

· Declaration of Interests – none raised
· The Big Dig

Andrew Mayfield, from Archaeology Kent, spoke to the meeting about the forthcoming ‘Big Dig’.  He

explained on a map; where they were looking to undertake some excavations, where the

volunteer properties were and how he would still like some more volunteers.  The initial test holes
would only be a metre square.  He explained how he would really like to do a geophysical survey
of the sports fields and Owletts –and is really interested in examining the Druids grave on Battle Street but unable to contact owner of the land - Cllr Booth will provide contact details to Andrew.  
He was pleased to have already found some Saxon, Medieval and Roman artefacts, but said there were some areas that he would like to gain access to.  Cllr Dymond suggested Andrew visit the farmhouse at the Parsonage to make contact, additionally Cllr Dymond and Cllr Haig would be happy to help him contact others.   Andrew will contact the sports club direct to discuss exploring the sports ground and Mr Jackson’s field.  The Darnley Arms Pub and the farm manager for Cripps at the Parsonage.
A display will take place in the College in August and another display may be considered for the Aug Bank Holiday fete.  Andrew asked the Parish Councillors to remind anyone else that might wish to be involved to contact him those interested to contact him.  Andrew will be invited to the July meeting.
· Cobham Public toilets/ Community Toilet Scheme Update from Cobham toilet. 
Cllr Booth explained that we could access insurance via Zurich, the CPC’s insurers and that the CPC Clerk had drawn up a management and cleaning plan together with a risk assessment.  Due to an individual’s illness and holiday’s nothing further will happen for now, but we do have a basis to move forward.

· Meeting with Highways England (HE)

Cllr Dymond provided feedback from the meeting that members of the Parish Council had with Highways England regarding the Lower Thames Crossing, she referenced the minutes of the meeting and explained the next steps:

HE representatives will join members of Cobham Parish Council and Pat Luxford (Meopham Parish Council) on a walk-through of the village on the 28th of June –at 8am meeting at the Meadow Rooms.

HE to provide a clear map for the website.

Provide a timetable of the process with significant dates.

HE to be present at July’s Parish Council Meeting.

Attend events and meetings including Cobham Parish Fete. Coffee mornings etc.

Parish Councillors were asked to highlight any other areas that the walk though should include.  It was suggested they came to Sole Street and Halfpence Lane.  The danger of Henhurst should be pointed out and mention should also be made about the traffic coming through from Nell’s Café via Henhurst and from the A2 down to Sole Street. Cllr B Smith suggest that it might be better to split the group to cover a wider area.  It was also said that we should ask HE to come to Cobham via Henhurst.   Cllr Dymond, Cllr K Smith and Cllr J Blackett will be taking part in the walk – Cllr B Smith will also try to attend the walk through.

Clerk to chase HE for the new clearer map and timetable.

· Grant of £50 to Luddesdowne Footpaths Group

The matter of providing a Grant of £50 to the Luddesdowne footpaths group has been put on hold and will be carried forward to the next meeting.

· Defibrillators agreement of checking policy
The policy has been agreed and Cllr K Smith has agreed to undertake the check of the Church Room defibrillator. Clerk to approach the Bowls club and the Pre-school to find someone to undertake the checks on the Bowls Club and Meadow Room defibrillators.   Policy attached.
The Clerk will keep a log of the monthly checks which should take place on the last Friday of each month.  The Clerk will contact both the Bowls Club and the Pre-School in relation to arrange the checks with them.

· Damage to fencing around Sweeps Hole

The Parish Council are grateful to parishioner. Jon Parker who very kindly fixed the damage to the fence around Sweeps Hole- a note of thanks to be sent to Mr Parker. (Clerk to prepare).
· Knotweed
Cllr Arnott said that she had visited the pub last year and had given them some information.  The knotweed had been there for some time Cllr Arnott said that there had been visual signs of new growth but it appeared to have been sprayed.  Cllrs Haig and Booth said that it appears to be growing strong. Cllr Arnott will visit the Pub and speak to a parishioner that is also dealing with Knotweed before the next meeting.  If he is already treating his knotweed-she will enquire whether he might be willing to use equipment and chemicals to help clear the pub.   Meadow House seems to be clear of knotweed though there are signs of it re-appearing on the pub side of the footpath.  

.

· New Online Planning process - how is it going?
Cllr Dymond mentioned the well-attended training sessions which were held in the Meadow Rooms over two evenings.  Richard Hart talked through the new online planning application process and explained the terminology Cllrs should be looking to use.  Richard Hart is a senior planning officer for GBC.
The feedback from the Cllrs using the new system was mixed as it will take a while to get used to especially as it can be difficult to compare plans on the computer scheme, however Parish Councillors may find it useful to use their tablets/Ipads alongside their PC, additionally there is a programme that allows the Cllrs to look at historical planning applications for the area, which is helpful.  Richard Hart will be emailing a series of planning policies and documents to all those Councillors who attended the courses.
· Feedback from Chairman’s meeting 31 May at the Civic Centre
Cllr Dymond explained that the Bonham Hayes charity had been existence since1795 and was founded to help the poor and destitute of the Parish.  Up to 2008 the Parish Council had been asked to submit names of needy parishioners to GBC so they could be considered for this annual grant.  From then on, the names were chosen by the Trustees, none of whom lived in the village.  The GBC Chief Executive has now agreed to reinstate CPC involvement and CPC must now prepare a list of 12-15 names to submit to GBC by the end of April 2018. 

The Charity donated £2000 to Cobham Parish church in relation to the cleaning of the old tomb in the Church yard.  In 2016/17, they gave 13 people £130.00 in 2015/16 they gave 14 people £130.00.  
Cllr Dymond also explained that the Paramount development was ‘gearing up’ to put in planning applications in Nov 2017 and they hoped to start operations in 2022.

Ebbsfleet Development Corporation– Northfleet Embankment East building/ development will consist of 630 dwellings and 2form entry school and 21,500M” of commercial development. 
Northfleet Embankment West – Outline planning permission for mixed use development 532units and 46,000M” employment space.

Rathborne Road and streets around Gravesend Station new road and pavement will be finished soon.

The old hospital M block in Bath Street Gravesend is to become 80 apartments.  

Cross rail will be coming from Abbey Wood to Ebbsfleet or Northfleet not Gravesend.

The Coldharbour development – 400 units for housing have been agreed (this is near Morrisons)
Statue of Queen to be unveiled in Autumn 2017 in Gravesend Town Centre.

· Roadside greens and verges
Shorne Parish Council emailed Cobham and highlighted that GBC had stopped cutting roadside greens and verges (the so-called "urban grass") at the end of March this year, and the responsibility has reverted to KCC. 

 

Shorne PC is currently trying to find out from KCC how much they would be prepared to pay us if Parish Councils took over all the "urban" grass cutting. Cllr Dymond asked the Council and the parishioners present whether we should collaborate with the other council and it was agreed that it would be a good idea.  Clerk to let Shorne Parish Council know.

· Cobham Bowls Club lease/planning

Cllr Dymond explained that the lease is in its final stages and that the project to install an artificial green and LED lighting would still go ahead. Cllr K Smith explained that when speaking during the early planning stages she had suggested that the Club speak to GBC as the bowling club is in a conservation area, but there were not any other planning objections.  The lease is still being discussed and the legal costs will be re-claimed from the Bowls club who had agreed to pay them 

· Whitepost lane
A parishioner had raised concerns regarding a mound of earth that had been removed and has created an entrance on to a field on Whitepost Lane, Sole Street.  Concerns were raised about new unplanned temporary dwellings appearing on the site.  Cllr Dyer went to look at the area and Cllr Arnott took a photograph. Clerk to send photograph to GBC.
· Parishioners Comments

A parishioner raised the matter of a sign at the end of Manor Road which says the right of way land has been sold and no further footpaths can be laid- she also spoke about the footpath opposite the pub on Sole Street which needs clearing.  Clerk to report footpath clearance requirement.
· Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Flooding in Sole Street,  
Cllr Blackett has been told that the work is due to commence on the 10th July. This will include the installation of the soakaways and a full cleanse of the existing system. The works should take no longer than two weeks to complete. 

A letter drop will be carried out to all the residents in the area week commencing the 26th June to advise them of the works.

HGV sign, Manor Rd carriageway, Henhurst Rd carriageway

· Cllr Booth has been in contact with Councillor Sweetland on this matter.

· Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park is in design stage.
· Parking – Jeskyns/Lorries - Cllr B Smith had taken a photograph of an HGV on Church Road which had been parked overnight. Clerk to forward to authorities.
· Pot holes Manor Road- Clerk had been in contact with GBC and a meeting will be taking place in next week.

· Cleaning Manor Road – Cleaning took place on 18th May
Rough Sleeper Ashenbank Woods- this is now in the hands of the police- awaiting feedback from Community Safety team.
· Promoting Country Eye – this has been placed on the notice board although responses are a little hit and miss.
· Playground refurb- quotes still required
Correspondence – Clerk referred to an email about fly tipping which had been dealt with.
 Parish Council Committee Reports
June Planning Report (as at 9/6/17)
Former Varnish Factory, Sole Street - LPA ref: 17/00130/EN

The Enforcement Officer was informed that an area of hardstanding had been formed off Copthall Lane and that the Norbound Land off Sole St Station had more caravans parked on 27 April.  
Ref No 20170444 – Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Installation of four roof lights in the rear roof slope and conversion of loft space to provide carer accommodation.

CPC has no objections to this proposal.

GBC has yet to report
Ref No: 20170472 - The Dairy, Cobham Hall, Brewers Road, Cobham DA12 

Restoration of 18th-Century folly to provide holiday-let accommodation. Works include, minor repairs to stabilise the structure; Reinstatement of missing fabric, including stone floor finishes, plastered internal walls and flat and vaulted plaster ceilings; Reinstatement of slate cladding to original details; Infilling of the south cloister archways in order to provide kitchen and sanitary facilities; Upgrades to the thermal performance of the building with new insulation below the floor and above the ceilings; and, Introduction of services (to provide power, water, and foul drainage)
CPC has no objections to this application.
GBC has yet to report.
Ref No: 20170459 -Barn Fronting 1 Jeskyns Road Cobham 

Conversion of existing barn a two-storey residential dwelling and change of the land to residential within the curtilage.
Committee to discuss 12 June 2017 
Results of Planning Applications Pending

Ref No 20141209 - Oak Tree Cottage Knights Place Farm Watling Street Cobham ME2 3UB
Application for the variation of conditions 3 and 5 attached to planning permission reference number 20060917 to allow the retention of internal and external alterations and the conversion of two of the garages to residential use.
CPC No Objections

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20150215 - Knights Cottage Knights Place Farm Watling Street Cobham ME2 3UB
Conversion and extension of existing stables into a one bedroom residential dwelling and detached garage.
CPC had no objection to this application on agricultural land, however it does raise encroachment issues on the Green Belt

GBC Refused- Appeal Dismissed
Ref No 20170138 - 3 Chapelwood Place, DA13 9AG
Erection of single storey rear extension to form enlarged kitchen/dining room and erection of first floor front extension to form bedroom and bathroom.

CPC has no objections.

GBC Pending decision.
Ref No 20160967 - The Oaks, Sallows Shaw DA13 9BP
REVISED PLANS - Application for minor material amendment to planning permission reference number 20150636 for the conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool; to allow the demolition of the existing garage and its re-building.

CPC has no objection to this amended application but note that the proximity of the proposed extension to the boundary remains.

GBC Still Pending Consideration

Ref No 20160774 – Revised Application, Knights Place Farm Watling Street, ME2 3UB  

Retention of two storey building used as car port and store at ground floor with residential annexe above; conversion of ground floor to form part of residential annexe.

In light of the amendments we vigorously object to the revised planning application.  Notwithstanding the intention to legally tie this outbuilding to the main building, Cobham PC objected to the original application and can find no reason why the amendments change our objections.

This Listed property sits in MGB and an area of AONB; this must surely be viewed as encroachment and flouting of the conditions imposed for its protection, and harmful in all respects.

GBC Still Pending Consideration

Ref No 20170123 - Knightsplace Equestrian Centre Ltd, Pond Cottage Stables Knights Place Farm, Watling St Cobham
Retention of mobile classroom for use in association with the equine teaching facility at Knights Place Equestrian Centre.

CPC do not object to the retention of the mobile classroom and would support a restriction on the continued use of this facility to prevent overnight accommodation.  The temporary nature of the mobile classroom does not give rise to a need for a permanent structure, and as an educational facility cannot  
GBC Still Pending

Ref No 20170034 - The Murrells 29-31 The Street

CPC has no objection to the application for listed building consent for internal allegations to the layout of the new stud walls, care of original timber posts, studs and sole plate, reinstallation of water, electricity and hearing service, repairs to the fireplace and damp prevention.

GBC Still Pending.
Kent County Councillors Report – No representation present.
Gravesend Borough Council Report – No representation present but Cllr Dymond had already given an outline of the development of GBC projects.
KALC Matters – training highlighted. 

Local training for planning had already been addressed.  Six local Parish Councils to consider collaborating on village maintenance as part of devolution.  CPC Clerk to arrange meeting with the other five Parish Council Clerks.
Training for Clerks and Finance matters were disseminated.

· Matters Raised by Parish Councillors.
Cllr Dymond mentioned that KCC highways will help to fund and provide a rubber wire to collect traffic data across Sole street and The Street. The Speedwatch group did a great job of collecting data but it isn’t accepted as they were not using official equipment. To be brought forward at the next meeting.  
Cllr Booth asked what else is going to be done about speeding.  It is felt that the Bollards have only slowed traffic slightly.  The matter of speeding buses was also raised.  Cllr Dymond explained said that signs can be put up temporarily on a post but the signs should be shared this could possibly a repeater sign like the one on the bridge in Sole Street.  Cllr B Smith to find out about the cost of the signs that tell you the speed you are going.  Cllr Arnott suggested crowdfunding for the flashing sign.  The Chairman to investigate cost of items, location and funding.
Cllr Booth to meet Councillor Bryan Sweetland and the GBC Highways representative, Lisa Gilham to adjust and improve road signs at Halfpence Lane, Sports ground sign in the Street and a sign for Scotland Lane.
· Any Other Business

Cllr Haig reported on the recent Meadow Room meeting and their big push is the replacement of windows.
A broken ‘finger’ sign post is broken and will be replaced with a new marker post. Clerk to confirm with GBC.
A new sign is required in Cobham to point people in the direction of the Sports Ground – Clerk to contact GBC.

Finance
- A meeting had taken place earlier in the week at which the formal accounting documents prepared by our accountant (and to be sent to the auditors) were discussed. Once approved by Councillors present, the documents were signed by the Clerk (& Financial Officer) and the Chairman, Cllr Rosemary Dymond and will be sent to the auditors.  
The month’s finances were also discussed and signed.

The Meeting closed at 9.55pm.

Finance
Cheques previously signed at earlier meetings.

Defibrillator cabinet- to pre-school          £924.16

Fastnet International


      £12.00

Clerk’s May Salary


      £213.47

Maintenance Man Salary

     £120.00










        £1,269.63


 Cheques to be ratified and signed:

Southern Water             


 £888.66

EDF Energy                  


 £587.71

Maintenance Man’s June Salary 

 £150.00

Clerk’s June Salary


             £213.27

Accountant (22/5)



£360.00

Fastnet
 (outstanding invoice)                          £ 7.48

Total



       

£2,207.12


